
 
                                                                                             

September 20, 2013 
 
News from the Chief 
 

 It is with great pleasure and full confidence in her skills 
and abilities that I today formally announce the addition of 
veteran Davidson County Assistant District Attorney General 
Kathy Morante as Director of our police department’s Office of 
Professional Accountability effective November 1st.  Many of 
you have worked with Kathy during her 14-year tenure with the 
District Attorney’s Office.  She has prepared indictments, 
consulted with homicide and sex crimes detectives on 
investigations, and has been the prosecutor in a wide range of 

felony cases, including approximately 30 murder cases.  In addition, Kathy has served as the 
team leader in three separate divisions of Criminal Court and handled the prosecution of violent 
teenagers in Juvenile Court.  Prior to joining the District Attorney’s Office, Kathy was a Deputy 
Attorney General for the State of Tennessee.  Kathy is a graduate of Vanderbilt University Law 
School and the University of Michigan. 
 We are very fortunate to have a person of Kathy’s integrity and knowledge, not only of 
the law, but of Nashville and this police department, to head the Office of Professional 
Accountability.  More than 100 persons from across the country submitted applications for the 
OPA position, although not all were qualified.  From those applicants, 24 were selected to 
appear before an interview panel comprised of volunteer Nashville community leaders John 
Seigenthaler, Maria Toro, Tom Negri, Hedi Weinberg and Vanderbilt Police Chief August 
Washington.  The top 6 persons from those interviews appeared at a later time before a second 
panel consisting of Deputy Chiefs Henry, Huggins and Johnson, and Ms. Sue Bibb from Police 
Human Resources (I sat in on those six interviews as an observer).  In the end, Kathy was the 
unanimous number 1 choice. 
 Presently, Kathy is involved with a number of cases at the District Attorney’s Office, 
including the Vanderbilt University rape case.  She anticipates being able to start with us on 
November 1st.   



 Captain Preston Brandimore, who has served as interim OPA Director for the past 12 
months, and Commander Terrence Graves, who served as interim OPA Director for 6 months 
prior to that, both while also leading the Criminal Investigations Division, have done excellent 
work while also enhancing OPA’s operations and professionalism.  I am deeply appreciative to 
them both.  Preston will assist in acclimating Kathy to her new role in the days after her arrival 
here.  
 Thank you all for welcoming Kathy to the Metropolitan Police Department.  Thank you, 
as well, for everything you do to make Nashville safer for our city’s families and visitors. 
 

Happenings 
 
 Chief Steve Anderson and Mayor Karl Dean congratulated 47 men and women who 
recently received appointments/promotions to the supervisory ranks of deputy chief, 
commander, captain, lieutenant and sergeant. 

 

 
 

Multicultural Citizens Police Academy Graduation 
 

 Chief Anderson and South Precinct Commander Paul Trickey on September 3rd 
congratulated the graduates of the department’s first ever Multicultural Citizen Police 
Academy.  Participants representing nearly a dozen countries attended the course on Tuesday 



nights over a four week period to learn about police department outreach programs and 
enforcement strategies. 

 

 
 

Mounted patrol 
 

 Mounted Patrol Officer Aaron Cothran and Edge took first place honors in the service 
horse competition at the State Fair, a timed event involving an obstacle course. 
 It is only the second time Officer Cothran and Edge have worked together in this type of 
competition.  

 
Officer Cothran and Edge 



Traffic Officers Recognized at Annual Conference 
 

 On September 5th, members of the MNPD Traffic Section attended the Tennessee Annual Lifesavers 
Conference in Murfreesboro, Tennessee.  During the awards presentation our department was recognized both 
locally and nationally for the following achievements: 
 

1) 1st place in the state of Tennessee for the GHSO Chief’s Challenge  

2) 1st place nationally for the GHSO Chief’s Challenge 

3) Special Category Award for our department’s motorcycle safety program and initiatives 

      In addition to the above awards for the department, the following officers received the “MADD Hero 
Award” for making over 200 DUI arrests with a minimum of a 75% conviction rate: 
 

1)  Officer Bradley Nave – 325 arrests (highest number of DUI arrests in the state of Tennessee) 

2) Officer Russell Wade – 294 arrests 

3) Officer Jerry Bell – 262 arrests 

4) Officer Russell Ward – 262 arrests 

5) Officer John Roberson – 212 arrests 

6) Officer Justin Pachciarz – 206 arrests 

New Police Boat 
 

 Authorized in a 2010 grant for dam and port of Nashville security, Metro Police acquired 
a second watercraft that will be docked at Riverfront Park for use during major downtown 
events and police-related matters. 
 The existing boat is docked at Percy Priest Lake. 

 

 
New police boat 



The Precinct News 
 
Hermitage 
 
 Parolee Lawrence Hampton, 25, is charged with attempted criminal homicide for 
allegedly shooting a 17-year-old male victim Wednesday evening after the two apparently 
argued earlier in the day during a basketball game. 
          Witnesses reported that Hampton approached the teen armed with a shotgun and fired as 
the victim stood in the 4400 block of Gina Brooke Drive.  The teen was struck in the hand.  
Before fleeing in a silver mini-van, Hampton was seen reaching towards a window of a nearby 
residence.  Hermitage Precinct officers later stopped the mini-van in the 5700 block of Old 
Hickory Boulevard where Hampton was taken into custody.  A shotgun was recovered from the 
nearby residence where Hampton was seen prior to leaving in the mini-van.           
          The victim was transported to Vanderbilt University Medical Center where he was treated 
for a non-life threatening injury.  Two other teen victims reported being struck by shrapnel but 
refused medical attention. 
          In 2008, Hampton received an eight year sentence for aggravated robbery concurrent with 
a six year sentence for robbery.  He remains jailed in lieu of $350,000 bond.         
 
 Outstanding police work coupled with citizen assistance led to the apprehension of two 
men charged with an armed robbery. 
 Ryan Pittman, 28, approached a man who was sitting in his parked van outside the 
Comfort Suites at 2615 Elm Hill Pike.  Pittman demanded his wallet while pointing a short 
barreled shotgun at the victim’s stomach.  The victim complied, but then Pittman noticed there 
was no cash in the wallet and ordered the victim to move to the passenger side of his vehicle so 
Pittman could drive him to an ATM.  The victim grabbed the barrel of the shotgun, and with 
assistance from another citizen, subdued Pittman until police arrived.  Witnesses reported that 
Pittman’s alleged accomplice, Blake Bartelson, 29, fled the scene.  He was quickly identified 
and later taken into custody.   
          Pittman, of Seven Mile Court, admitted his involvement in the hold-up.  He is charged 
with aggravated robbery, attempted kidnapping and attempted carjacking.  Pittman has previous 
convictions for theft and DUI.  Bartelson, of Tara Ann Court, is charged with aggravated 
robbery.  He has felony cocaine convictions in Williamson and Davidson Counties.  
 
 Brandon Starks, 21, is charged with aggravated assault after an apparent drug-related 
shooting on the corner of Lewis Street and Robertson Avenue. 
          Starks allegedly fired several shots into the ground near the female adult victim’s feet 
after the pair argued.  She was struck in the leg by a ricochet.  Starks fled on foot.  Officers 
located him on Wharf Avenue where he was taken into custody without incident.  The victim 
was treated for non-life threatening injuries. 
          Starks has previous convictions for drug possession and evading arrest.           
 



 Hermitage Precinct on September 17th hosted “Coffee with a Cop” from 9 a.m. – 10:30 
a.m. at Starbucks, 5008 Old Hickory Boulevard. 
 Twelve citizens dropped by to discuss issues and concerns.  Starbucks sponsored the 
event and provided attendees with a free cup of house blend coffee. 
 

 
Hermitage Precinct Commander Michele Donegan joins other officers to meet  

and greet citizens in the “Coffee with a Cop” event at Starbucks. 
 

South  
 
 Murder suspect Erick Tenaz, 21, Thursday surrendered himself at the Metropolitan 
Justice Center and is presently jailed in lieu of $200,000 bond for his alleged participation in the 
September 8th shooting death of Shivon Burhan Abdullatif outside Club Cielo in South 
Nashville. 
          South Precinct detectives arrested Erick’s brother, Issac Tenaz, 23, on a murder charge 
Wednesday afternoon.  He remains in jail. 
          Additional arrests in this case are anticipated. 
          Numerous hours of intense investigation by Detectives Danny Warren, Chad High and 
Corey Wall revealed that the Tenaz brothers were two of several individuals inside a black 
Honda from which shots were fired as they left the area of Club Cielo in the early morning 
hours of September 8th.  Detectives believe the persons in the Honda had been involved in a 
fight outside the establishment.  Abdullatif, 21, of South Nashville, is not thought to have been 
involved in the fight, but rather was standing near one of the participants when the rounds were 
fired.  Abdullatif died shortly after arriving at Vanderbilt University Medical Center. 
          Issac Tenaz was convicted on two felony marijuana charges in 2012.  His sentences, 
which totaled three years, were suspended and he was placed on probation. 



 
 South Precinct detectives charged five persons with murder in connection with the 
August 31st shooting death of Anastacio Lopez Taperia, 21, who was fatally wounded shortly 
after midnight in the parking lot of a Packard Drive apartment complex during an apparent 
planned robbery attempt.           
Jailed are: 
•Candice Young, 23, of Antioch; 
•Robin Griggs, 33, of Smyrna; 
•Derek Lance, 29, of Smyrna; 
•Stanley Hawkins, 26, of Clarksville; and 
•Ronnie Palmer, 32, of Nashville.          
 Officers were called to the parking lot of 860 Murfreesboro Pike at 12:50 a.m. by a friend 
of Taperia’s who was with him when he was shot and drove him from the scene.  Taperia was 
dead inside the car.             
 During the investigation led by Detectives Chad High and Bill Stewart, it was learned 
that Taperia and two friends had been at a bar on Apache Trail, where they met two women 
(Young & Griggs).  As the parties left the bar, the three men followed Young & Griggs to 
Horizon Park Apartments at 4601 Packard Drive.  When the three men got out of their car at the 
apartment complex, defendants Lance, Hawkins and Palmer are alleged to have appeared from 
the shadows to rob the victims.  During the robbery, Taperia was fatally shot, allegedly by 
Lance.  Taperia was then driven away by his friends.           
 Detectives believe that the five defendants had preplanned the robbery scenario, with the 
two women meeting potential victims at a Hispanic bar and luring them to the Packard Drive 
apartment complex where the others would suddenly confront them.            
 Outstanding police work by Lieutenant Curtis Watkins led to the apprehension of the five 
suspects.  Watkins, who was serving as the police department’s overnight field supervisor, was 
leaving the Murfreesboro Pike parking lot where Taperia’s body was found when he spotted a 
red Dodge with a temp tag that matched the description of the suspect car provided by Taperia’s 
friends.  Watkins followed the Dodge to Patricia Drive where he initiated a traffic stop.  All five 
defendants were inside.  One of Taperia’s friends identified them as being involved in the 
homicide.            
 Lance is being held in lieu of $2 million bond.  The other four defendants are being held 
in lieu of $1.5 million bond each. 
 
          Acting on a citizen’s tip, South Precinct undercover detectives arrested a suspected local 
drug dealer after he picked up a 35 pound shipment of marijuana sent here from California. 
          Abdifatah Adan, 30, is jailed in lieu of $35,000 bond on a felony marijuana charge. 
          Adan was seen picking up a parcel at a Linbar Drive apartment.  He drove away in his 
2005 BMW and was stopped by officers minutes later.  The high quality hydroponic marijuana, 
with a street value in excess of $100,000, was bundled in separate large bricks. 
          In addition to the marijuana, detectives also seized the BMW and $1,241 cash. 
 



 
Seized marijuana 

 
 Alert police work by South Precinct Detective Jeff Polk, along with that of Canine 
Officer Jerry Denton and his partner Roscoe, led to the arrests of three individuals in connection 
with an apartment parking lot carjacking. 
          Calvin Lee Guy of Cedar Ash Crossing, Dwight Jno Baptiste of Hamilton Church 
Road, and Jocquarius Tillmon of Murfreesboro Pike, all age 18, are presently charged with 
vehicle theft and evading arrest.  Additional charges are pending further investigation. 
          At 4:05 a.m., a 26-year-old man reported that he was standing outside of his Linbar Drive 
apartment building when three men approached (at least two of them armed with pistols) and 
robbed him of his car keys and other belongings.  They used the keys to flee in the victim’s 
girlfriend’s 2007 maroon Kia Optima.  The victim quickly called police and reported the vehicle 
description. 
          It wasn’t long before Detective Polk spotted the Kia at a convenience market on Eagle 
View Boulevard in Antioch.  Detective Polk and Officer Justin Pinkleton attempted to stop the 
vehicle, which ultimately crashed  near the intersection of Hamilton Church Road and Pin Oak 
Drive.  All the persons inside the Kia bailed out and ran.  Officer Denton and Roscoe were 
called to help track the suspects and found Guy and Jno Baptiste in the 1100 block of Lakewalk 
Drive.  They were taken into custody.  Tillmon, in wet and muddy clothing, attempted to walk 
past the crash scene and was arrested.  All three admitted to being in the Kia.            
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
Commander Paul Trickey addresses a Hispanic children’s event at the Global Mall. 

 
East 
 
          Two Nashville men are now charged for shooting William Edward Givens at N. 7th & 
Howerton Streets in East Nashville. 
          Cardell Woodard, 27, of N. 6th Street, and Aaron Ross, 30, of Stockell Street, are each 
charged with especially aggravated robbery. 
          Investigation by East Precinct Detective Curtis Hafley shows that Givens, 34, was seated 
inside an SUV when Woodard and Ross approached.  Ross is alleged to have reached into the 
vehicle and struggled with Givens while trying to rob him.  Givens forced the vehicle door 
open, sending Ross to the ground.  Givens said that Ross and Woodard then shot him multiple 
times. 
          Givens was driven to General Hospital by a friend and was then transferred to Vanderbilt 
University Medical Center where he has undergone multiple surgeries to treat the gunshot 
wounds.                                                       
 
 A violent Nashville criminal who was released from prison last month is now back 
behind bars on charges of carjacking and resisting police. 
          Christopher Maurice Lewis, 28, whose multi-year prison sentence expired on August 25th, 
is accused of confronting a 60-year-old East Nashville woman inside her car at 6:45 p.m. as she 



prepared to leave the CVS Pharmacy at 2516 Gallatin Pike.  The victim reported that a gunman 
pulled her from the 2002 Chevrolet Impala and drove off.  She was not seriously hurt.   
          At 9:25 p.m., East Precinct undercover officers located the Impala backed into a parking 
lot near Dickerson Pike and Ewing Lane.  A man matching the same description as the carjacker 
(Lewis) was seen behind the wheel.  Officers moved in and took him into custody.  A silver toy 
gun was recovered from the car.  In a subsequent interview with Detective Paul Harris, Lewis 
admitted to the carjacking and said that he was looking for someone else to rob at the time of 
his arrest.  
          Records reflect that Lewis was convicted in July 2005 on four counts of facilitation of 
aggravated robbery for which he received four six-year sentences.  He was also convicted on 
two counts of aggravated assault for which he received two four-year sentences. 
          Lewis is being held in the Metro Jail in lieu of $160,000 bond. 
 
 East Precinct Commander David Imhof and Community Coordinator Sergeant Mike 
Fisher visited the Mother’s Day Out program at the Edgefield Church, 700 Russell Street.  
 

 
 
 



 
East Precinct Commander Imhof meets children at a mother’s day out program. 

 
Sergeant Fisher visited the day care at the Family Affairs Ministries on Riverside Drive. 

 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 



North 
 
 North Precinct Commander Terrence Graves and Community Coordinator Sergeant 
Mitch Kornberg on September 10th attended Senior Day at Walgreens, 3130 Clarksville Pike.    
 

 
Pictured (l-r) are Commander Graves, Walgreens Executives Brenda  

Mendoza, Billy Bass, and Kelli Pressley, and Sgt. Kornberg 
 
Madison 
 

         Aaron Donte Evans Jr., 23, a convicted robber, and Prince Kennedy Jr., 25, are accused of 
robbing a man at gunpoint in the parking lot of Graycroft Apartments, 165 Starr Boulevard.   
They fled in a blue Dodge Charger.  Witness information greatly assisted Canine Officer John 
Hutcheson, who spotted the suspect car on Old Hickory Boulevard.  Evans and Kennedy were 
stopped and taken into custody.  Two handguns were recovered from the Dodge Charger along 
with items stolen from the victim. 
          Evans and Kennedy are both charged with aggravated robbery.  Evans was also booked 
on outstanding warrants related to the assault of his girlfriend.  In 2008, Evans was sentenced to 
eight years for aggravated robbery and three years for aggravated assault.  Kennedy has 
previous convictions for drug possession and theft.   
 

          A Greenbrier man’s failure to renew the license plate on his Chevrolet S-10 pickup truck 
has landed him in jail on a felony charge of possessing more than six pounds of marijuana for 
resale. 
          Just after 9 p.m., Madison Precinct Flex Officer Ernie Jones saw the truck traveling on 
Myatt Drive and initiated a vehicle stop due to the expired tag.  As Officer Jones approached 
the driver, Joseph Griffin, 36, the odor of marijuana was obvious.  Located on the front seat, 



under a thick hooded sweatshirt, was a marijuana brick weighing 6.05 pounds worth an 
estimated $27,000 on the street. 
          Griffin refused to answer any questions about the marijuana.   
          

West  
 
          Quick, heads-up police work by West Precinct officers led to the arrest of two persons 
minutes after they allegedly robbed a woman in the parking lot of Centennial Sportsplex on 25th 
Avenue North. 
          Brandon L. Ashworth, 23, of Winn Avenue, and Belinda C. Frazier, 24, are both jailed on 
charges of aggravated robbery and evading arrest. 
          The 31-year-old victim pulled into the parking lot at 5:30 a.m., got out and went to the 
trunk of her car.  A man got out of a green Honda Civic parked in the lot, came up from behind 
and demanded the victim’s belongings.  The victim also heard the slide action of a pistol as the 
robber approached and then saw the imprint of a gun through the suspect’s shirt.  
She complied with his demands.  The suspect, who was later positively identified as Ashworth, 
ran back to the Honda and left the scene. 
          The victim quickly called 911.  Officers flooded the area and spotted the fleeing Honda, 
which ultimately crashed at the intersection of Morrow Road and Kentucky Avenue.  Ashworth 
and Frazier ran a short distance before being apprehended. 
          Ashworth was convicted of facilitating especially aggravated robbery in 2007 and 
received an eight-year sentence.  He was convicted of car burglary in January of this year and 
received a two-year sentence, which was suspended.  Ashworth was on probation at the time of 
this morning’s robbery.   
          Ashworth and Frazier are under investigation in connection with other criminal activity.   
 

 West Precinct Flex officers arrested two serial shoplifting suspects while working an anti-
theft undercover operation at Green Hills Mall.   
         Dominique Stone, 20, and Lamontiesha Johnson, 19, were observed by officers inside 
Gymboree putting merchandise into their purses.  Once the women exited the store without 
paying for the items, officers attempted to stop them but they fled on foot to the parking lot.   
          Stone ran to her car.  When officers approached the vehicle, Stone drove toward them.  
One officer had to move quickly out of the way to avoid being hit.  Stone then stopped and was 
taken into custody without further incident.  Recovered from the car was more than $2,000 
worth of merchandise taken from several stores inside the mall.  Stone had previously been 
banned from Green Hills Mall for shoplifting. 
          Johnson, who was holding her young child, ran out in front of moving vehicles to avoid 
capture.  She was taken into custody in the parking lot. 
          Stone and Johnson are each charged with felony theft and evading arrest.  Additionally, 
Stone is charged with aggravated assault against a police officer, criminal trespass and driving 
on a revoked license.  
          Both women have previous theft convictions.   



 
 West Precinct Flex officers and Members of the U.S. Marshal’s Fugitive Task Force 
arrested Jorge Flores who was wanted for two separate shooting incidents from last month. 
          On August 25th Flores allegedly shot a man outside a Rice Road apartment after the 
victim argued with a friend of Flores.           
          Flores is also accused of firing shots toward several persons on August 4th outside Club 
Cielo at 15115 Old Hickory Boulevard, striking one man in the hand and upper leg.             
          Neither victim’s injuries were life threatening.   
          Flores was located at a home on Hillside Avenue and taken into custody without incident. 
 
Central  
 
          The continuing investigation into what detectives believe was the intentional killing of 
2009 missing person Michael Wayne Parsley resulted in this week’s indictment of Nashvillian 
Paul Lloyd Davis II on a charge of first-degree murder. 
          Ironically, Davis, 46, of Edmondson Pike, was arrested on Monday after Central Precinct 
Officer Charles Embry pulled him over for careless driving on 6th Avenue South at Peabody 
Street and found pills in the car for which Davis admitted he did not have a prescription.  Davis’ 
bond on the drug charge was set at $75,000.  He was still in jail when the Davidson County 
Grand Jury returned the murder indictment. 
          Human remains believed to be those of Parsley were recovered from a shallow grave in 
rural Wayne County last Friday.  Investigation by Homicide-Cold Case Detective Steve Jolley 
alleges that Davis beat Parsley to death in April 2009 in a West Nashville alley.  Detectives 
believe Davis then transported the body to rural Wayne County.  Davis and Parsley were 
acquaintances. 
          Parsley’s daughter reported him missing on April 20, 2009, after having last heard from 
him on April 10.   
          Davis’ bond on the murder indictment has been set at $250,000 by Criminal Court Judge 
Steve Dozier.                                       

 
Specialized Investigations Division 

 
 The continuing investigation into a numbers gambling operation allegedly run by 
Nashvillian Edna Davenport has now resulted in the seizure of an additional $275,235 in cash 
from bank lockboxes.   
          Gambling Unit detectives assigned to the Specialized Investigations Division “froze” the 
lockboxes on September 6th as they executed search warrants at Davenport’s Atomic Market on 
Buchanan Street and two residences.  One of the lockboxes was forced open, revealing 
$205,000 cash.  The second was forced open on September 12th and was found to contain 
$70,235 cash. 



          Including the $160,000 seized September 6th, the $275,235 from the lockboxes and 
money frozen in Davenport’s bank accounts, the cash accounted for in this case now stands at 
$519,000. 
          Detectives believe that Davenport, 60, of 2949 Mossdale Drive in Antioch, has, for a 
lengthy period of time, operated an illegal numbers gambling venture which featured the 
Atomic Market as the hub.  A home at 2403 Osage Street was the alleged “count house” for the 
gambling proceeds. 
          Davenport is charged with aggravated gambling promotion, a felony, and possession of 
gambling records. 
          Illegal numbers gambling involves wagering on a daily widely publicized number, such 
as the close of the New York Stock Exchange. 
          Davenport was convicted of gambling promotion in 2008 and 2011. 

 

 
 
 
 Narcotics detectives from the Specialized Investigations Division on September 18th 
culminated a month-long investigation into cocaine sales at Daniela’s Bar at 12 E. Thompson 
Lane with a search of the business and the arrest of the case’s primary target. 
          Francisco Gaytan, 45, is jailed tonight on five counts of selling cocaine.  He is alleged to 
have sold cocaine to a police operative inside the bar on four occasions.  The fifth count 
involved an alleged sale from Gaytan’s home at 2920-B Glencliff Road.  Gaytan, who was 
convicted of a felony marijuana charge in 2005, is being held in lieu of $75,000 bond. 
          Assisting in the investigation were members of the Crime Suppression Units from the 
South and East Precincts.  The Metro Health Department and the Tennessee Alcoholic 
Beverage Commission took part in the search warrant execution at the bar. 
 
 



                                                                       
 

The following officers in the Field Operation Bureau were chosen Investigator, 
Patrol, Police and Special Operations Officer of the Month for August 2013 

 
Patrol Officer of the Month 

East Precinct Officers Schyuler Brown and Jordan Donegan  
 

Police Officer of the Month 
Hermitage Precinct Officer David Harper 

 
Investigator of the Month 

North Precinct Detective Dean Haney 
 

Special Operations Officer of the Month 
Canine Officers Jerry Denton and Brad Bracey  

 
   
Congratulations: 
 
Officer Edward Draves, North Precinct, and his wife, Katherine, welcomed their son, Edward 
Draves II, who was born on August 31st. 

 

Officer Brandon Whittaker, Hermitage Precinct, and his wife, Meghan, welcomed their 
daughter, Gabrielle, who was born on September 11th. 

 

                                                                            

 
 
 
 
 
 



Condolences: 
 
Margaret Miller, the mother of Hendersonville Police Chief and retired MNPD Captain Mickey 
Miller, passed away.   
 
Curtis Watkins II, the father of retired Sergeant Curtis Watkins III, and grandfather of 
Lieutenant Curtis Watkins IV, Madison Precinct, passed away on September 5th. 
 
Elma Mason, the grandmother of Officer Kris Mason, Training Academy, passed away on 
September 2nd. 
 
The father of retired Officer Paris Spraggins and father-in-law of Aisha Spraggins, Youth 
Services, passed away on September 6th. 
 
John Lowry, the father of Sergeant Richard Lowry, Madison Precinct, passed away on 
September 7th. 
 
Willie J. Young, the father-in-law of Officer Gregg Lee, Training Academy, passed away on 
September 9th.   
 

Angela Davis, the sister of Sergeant James McGill, Madison Precinct, passed away on 
September 9th. 
 
William Richardson, the grandfather of Officer Douglas Fowler, Central Precinct, passed away 
on September 11th. 
 
Clifford Harvey, the father-in-law of Sergeant Terrance Demarest, North Precinct, passed away 
on September 16th. 
 
Helen McMurtry, the mother of retired Officer George Espinoza, died September 15th in a fire 
at her Basswood Avenue home.   
 
Leonard Fuqua Sr., the father of retired Sergeant David Fuqua, passed away on September 13th. 
 
Ida Grace Davenport Richardson, the grandmother of Detective Rex Davenport, East Precinct, 
and David Davenport, Training Division, passed away on September 18th.   
 
 
 
 
 



 
FYI 
 

 
 
 
 



2013 Metro Employees’ Seasonal Flu Shot Clinics 
 
The Metro Public Health Department will offer seasonal flu shots free for current Metro Nashville Government 
employees who want the best protection against seasonal influenza.  Employees who visit any of the following 
flu shot clinics must bring proof of employment with Metro (a nametag or check stub) to receive a free flu shot.  
Contact Denise Stratz at 340-2174 if you have questions. 
 
October 14th 
Tennessee State Fairgrounds  
Flea Market Office Lobby 
Raines Ave. 
Clinic Hours:  8 a.m.-3 p.m. 
 
October 15th 
Vinnie Links Golf Course  
Clubhouse 
2009 Sevier St. 
Clinic Hours:  8 a.m.-3 p.m. 
 
October 16th 
Metro Courthouse 
Mezzanine 
Clinic Hours: 8 a.m. – 3 p.m. 
 
October 17th 
Metro Southeast 
Green Hills Room 
1417 Murfreesboro Pike 
Clinic Hours 8 a.m.- 3 p.m. 
 
 
Flu Shot for Metro Family Members and Retirees 
Seasonal flu shots will not be offered to Metro employee family members, or retirees at the Metro Employee flu 
shot clinics.   
 
Metro Public Health Department offers seasonal flu shots for a $20 fee for Metro employee family members, 
Metro retirees, and the general public at the Lentz Public Health Center, 311 23rd Avenue North, East Health 
Center, 1015 East Trinity Lane, and the Woodbine Health Center, 224 Oriel Avenue (Medicare Part B and 
TennCare are accepted).   

 


